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Dear Christine,  

Thank you for your letter dated 22 November 2010 regarding our petition.  

In response to the Minister, I would note that most residents seem to accept the findings of the report 
on bioaerosols. It should be recognised that Public Health Wales have identified that there may be 
psychological health risks associated with the ongoing concerns and stress caused by living in the 
midst of the odour pollution. 

However, the petition was concerned solely with the cessation of the odour pollution itself. Residents 
would argue that, given the length of time that this problem has been present, the odour is a serious 
pollution incident. The odour has affected this community for at least three years and has caused 
much distress throughout the villages of Penybryn and Gelligaer. When it was first brought to our 
attention as Ward members, we reported it initially to the county borough council and then the 
Environment Agency.  

It took the EA a long time to recognise the problem and at least a year to find a consultant and 
produce a report on the matter. They then introduced a 10 point plan 18 months ago which, despite 
modifications, appears not to have worked. The ongoing steps appear now to be ones of 
measurement rather than prevention. We are pleased that the EA has finally moved to introduce a 
formal Odour Management Plan, which will give them more powers of control. We await further 
information about this but we understand that it would strengthen their powers to enforce a temporary 
suspension if the objectives of the plan are not met.   

There is a council led liaison committee in place but the longer the problem continues, the less value 
it has in acting as a bridge between residents and regulatory bodies. Indeed, residents were deeply 
disappointed that the county borough council decided in October 2009 to process all of Caerphilly's 
food waste at the plant. Residents have since ceased to recycle food waste and we support them in 
this. A suspension of activity would be a sign that the EA understands the distress that the activity has 
caused.  

The plant owner continually claims that a building would solve the problem, yet has not submitted a 
planning application for this. He has submitted and then withdrawn an application for an anaerobic 
digester. We believe that the landowner has little motivation to end the smell as he perceives that it 
strengthens his argument for the building of a covered anaerobic digester. We feel that he should be 
concentrating on the 10 point plan and other measures and not a building. The owner has publically 
expressed scepticism for the EA's proposed measures. He has engaged a PR firm which used 
elements of the Minister's letter to create favourable publicity for the plant in the press but which 
caused consternation among residents. He has also failed to effectively manage some of the 
measures in the EA's plan, including the monitoring of a biofilter. 

Residents would argue that, given the longevity of the problem, a temporary suspension of activity 
and some respite from the smell would be only reasonable while the search goes on for a permanent 
resolution. All of the elected representatives for the area, from community councillors, to county 
borough councillors and the AM and MP are united in the view that this will help resolve the issue.  

Sincerely,  

Cllr Hefin David  
St Cattwg Ward  
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Public Health Wales has been supporting Aneurin Bevan Health Board 

respond to community concerns relating to bioaerosol emissions and 
odour nuisance from operations at Bryn Compost, Gelligaer, Caerphilly, 

over the last 18 months or so. Both Public Health Wales and the Health 
Board are members of a multiagency community liaison group, led and co-

ordinated by Caerphilly County Borough Council. 

To date, Public Health Wales and the Health Board have commented on 

two sets of bioaerosol monitoring results (in February 2010 and June 
2010). On both occasions, detailed comments were provided in respect of 

sampling methodologies and concentrations of ambient bioaerosol 
measurements, concluding that “bioaerosol levels recorded were low, and 

fell well below corresponding threshold levels”. Therefore, it would be 
unlikely for the level of bioserosols measured to give rise to any adverse 

public health impacts amongst residents in the local community. 

In August 2010, Public Health Wales issued a press statement in response 

to a media briefing request. It said that “…..ongoing monitoring has been 

carried out correctly and that the levels [of bioaerosols] identified are well 
below guideline levels and therefore present no elevated risk to health”.  

All specialist public health advice provided by Public Health Wales has 
been verified by experts from the Health Protection Agency’s Centre for 

Radiation, Chemicals and Environmental Hazards. 

With specific regard to the alleged odour nuisance issue, Public Health 

Wales has previously commented that “since the odour arising from 
operations at Bryn Compost is considered to be a nuisance by many local 

community residents, it is feasible that the public perception of there 
being a link between unpleasant odours and ill-health could result in wider 

and less tangible public health implications in the form of potential 
psychological impacts, for example stress, anxiety etc.”  

In response to a subsequent request by concerned community residents to 
carry out a mental health survey to determine the impacts of alleged 

odour nuisance exposure on mental health, Public Health Wales and 

Aneurin Bevan Health Board held discussions to assess feasibility. The 
outcome of these discussions was presented to residents at a recent 

community liaison meeting and can be summarised as follows: 

Carrying out a community mental health survey to assess the 

psychological impacts on local residents from odour nuisance 
associated with operations at Bryn Compost would be problematic 

and have several limitations. There is no baseline against which any 
findings could be compared and quantified; also there are a number 

of other well documented potential problems with carrying out this 
sort of small area investigation. 
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 Whilst small area health studies might be perceived to be helpful in 

some respects, they often raise more questions than answers due to 
the many limitations associated with such studies. The UK expert 

Committee on the Medical Effects of Air Pollution (COMEAP), in its 
advice to local authorities on investigating the health effects of local 

industry, state that “single site studies of effects of air pollutants on 
health are unlikely to have sufficient statistical power to confirm of 

refute assertions of effects and there is a significant risk that the 
results of such investigations will be impossible to interpret”. This 

statement is equally relevant for odour emissions, perhaps even more 
so as measuring odour nuisance and associated impacts are so 

subjective. Because of the limits of statistical tests, when 
distinguishing between random fluctuations in the number of cases of  

those experiencing mental health problems locally and a statistically 
significant effect, around one in twenty tests will produce a false 

positive result.   

Other small area health study issues and limitations include:  

 

 data confidentiality, data protection rules and regulations;  
 numbers of health events over short periods in small areas are often 

small;  
 populations of small areas often change substantially over small 

time frames;  
 boundary changes to small areas occur relatively frequently; and  

 large numbers of comparisons will produce many high or low chance 
results. 

In addition, it would not be possible to attribute small area study 
findings to one specific potential point source since there could 

be other potential sources.  It is well documented that the causes 
of poor mental health are multifactoral; its occurrence will therefore 

be influenced by numerous other contributing factors and stressors 

and any investigative studies would therefore need to be carefully 
designed to take these potential confounders into account. Identifying 

a suitable comparison population group would also prove to be 
difficult. Taking all these issues into consideration, while such studies 

are technically feasible, they have considerable limitations and may 
raise more questions than answers. 

The aforementioned press release also made reference to the ongoing 
odour nuisance allegations, stating that “local residents continue to 

express their concerns about odours they believe to be associated with 
activities at the composting facility. We understand that, even when there 

is no public health risk, the community’s perception of possible harm, or 
experiencing odours, could mean that some local residents suffer stress 
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and anxiety. These symptoms however are much more difficult to 

measure and quantify”. 

Both Public Health Wales and Aneurin Bevan Health Board are committed 

to addressing community residents’ public health concerns and will 
continue to attend the Bryn Compost Community Liaison Group. 
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P-03-302 Compost Processing Plant  21-03-2011 

Dear Christine, 

 Thank you for your letter of 3rd March regarding P-03-302 Compost Processing Plant.  

 In response to the Environment Agency, I would welcome their attempts to improve the monitoring 

of odour and I look forward to reading the results. I would also welcome their plans to improve 

community communications and wait to see the results.  

 I am also grateful for the response from Mr Huw Brunt of Public Health Wales which sought to 

reassure residents regarding the implications for their physical health. I would ask that regular 

monitoring of bioaerosols be continued and that the results are reported in EA communications to 

residents and members (subject to concerns about regularity and quality of communication outlined 

below). I remain concerned at the psychological impacts of the smell and while I recognise that there 

are many complications to measurement of such things, rendering it virtually impossible to quantify, 

it is equally virtually impossible to reassure members of the public who are affected in this regard. It 

seems from the Public Health Wales response that the only way to resolve this issue is to 

permanently stop the smell.  

 I still have some questions of the Environment Agency. There appears to be a reluctance by the EA 

to confirm that, if the current Odour Management Plan does not bring about the desired changes, 

that the operation will be suspended until an acceptable remedy is in place. Such an option seems to 

be within the power of the new OMP (as was absent from the previous regulatory system) and this 

was the purpose of the petition we submitted. Please could we receive some clarification that the EA 

can and will use powers to suspend activity if there are breaches in the OMP as this is important to 

resolution of the issue.  

 I also have some concerns about the regularity and quality of correspondence from the 

Environment Agency to Ward members. We receive information at the 3 monthly liaison committee 

but all other correspondence is copied to us from our AM and not directly from the Environment 

Agency. We would like to see a significant improvement in the EA's written communication to Cllrs 

Wynne David, Graham Hughes and me. We would also like to receive copies of the information that 

will be shared with the communities affected. The timely delivery of this is important in enabling us 

to ensure that information is passed on.  

 Thank you for your help so far and residents and members alike appreciate the time you have spent 

on this issue. 

Hefin. 

Cllr Hefin David  

St Cattwg Ward 
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